Great Milton Parish Council

www.greatmilton.org.uk
c/o Joanna Botha, 01844 338150, clerk@greatmilton.org.uk
7 Kings Close, Worminghall, Aylesbury, Bucks, HP18 9JW


Minutes of the Great Milton Annual Parish meeting held on Monday 16th April 2012 

at 8pm in the Pavilion.
Present:

Cllrs. Stephen Harrod (Chair and District Councillor), Ian Burtenshaw, Doug Colley, Rosalind Hayman and Christine Pepperell.

In Attendance:
Joanna Botha (Clerk)

David Turner (County Councillor)


Mike Block (Hard Surface Play Area Committee)


David Holme, Hazel Hand (Old Field Committee

Andy Noble (Recreation Ground Management Committee)


An additional 2 members of the public
1 Apologies for Absence

Niki Patrick (Old Field Committee). Victor Story (The Sheppard Charitable Trust and the Kent & Couling Charity) apologised after the meeting.
2 Minutes of the Previous Meeting held on Monday 11th April 2011
The minutes of the previous meeting were confirmed as a true and accurate record.  
3 Annual Report of the Parish Council

Stephen Harrod delivered the Annual Report for Great Milton Parish Council 2012 – see appendix.
4/5
Parish Council Accounts for the year ended 31st March 2012

Parish Council Observations on its Finances 
The Clerk/Responsible Financial Officer (RFO) circulated the Great Milton Parish Council accounts for the year ended 31st March 2012 to all of those present and read out the Parish Council’s observations on its finances – see appendix.
6
Annual Report and Financial Statements
A
The Great Milton Recreation Ground
Andy Noble delivered the annual report for GMRG Management Committee – see appendix.
B
The Sheppard Charitable Trust
Victor Story could not attend the meeting but submitted a report afterwards – see appendix.
C
The Kent and Couling Charity
Victor Story could not attend the meeting but submitted a report afterwards – see appendix.
D
The Old Field Charity
Niki Patrick could not attend the meeting. David Holme read out some notes on her behalf to update the meeting. Niki Patrick later submitted an Annual Report. See appendix. 
E
The Hard Surface Play Area

Mike Block delivered the annual report for the HSPA Committee – see appendix. 
7 County and District Councillors
David Turner delivered his report as County Councillor (Chalgrove Division) at the beginning of the meeting as he had to attend another APM – see appendix.
8
Resolutions

No resolutions were proposed for discussion at this meeting; however David Holme asked the Parish Council to consider contributing half the cost of a new gate for Old Field which would enable pushchairs and less able people to access Old Field. The Clerk asked for the details.

9
Any Other Business

The condition of the verges and village greens were discussed. The contractors had been asked to set the blades higher to avoid scalping the uneven ground. They have also started strimming instead when the ground is sodden. Regular cutting is necessary to maintain the greenness.

It was noted that Jonathan Dudley now has a colour printer and a member of the public suggested that the Parish Council again consider a colour cover for The Bulletin.

It was noted that Little Widdenham had put a defibrillator in their phonebox and suggested that the PC may like to consider investigating this for Great Milton’s payphone kiosk.

The matter of parking was raised by a member of the public. It was suggested that planning permission for property development include a condition to create off-road parking. It was agreed that a programme of communication encouraging people to use their own driveways may be an effective starting point.
The meeting closed at 9.05pm.
Signed:

APPENDIX – FULL COPIES OF ANNUAL REPORTS
Great Milton Parish Council Annual Report
Annual Report for the year to 31st March 2012
Planning

There have been few controversial planning applications that have caused much of a stir, with the possible exception of the Tallis House renovations. Despite many dire predictions, the sky did not fall and no one was killed or injured during these works, which have now been completed and damaged greens are being restored.


Brook Bank remains undeveloped a year later though this will no doubt go ahead one day if and when the property market picks up. In the meantime, this has been the scene of a recent burglary and is now securely locked and chained.

Parking, traffic and roads

Parking is still seen as a problem and there is still no long term solution, though in my opinion this is a highly effective traffic calming tool. Speeding is also perceived to be rife though this is unproven. White lines were to be removed but no budget was available from highways though lines were repainted following the Church Road resurfacing! 
Resurfacing has been completed along Church Road and Sworford Lane though Thame Road is still in dire need of attention.

Village Greens

We have successfully encouraged most residents to refrain from parking on the village greens, which is not only unsightly but also illegal, though one or two recalcitrant individuals continue to ignore this on occasion. This comment is unchanged from a year ago!

Le Manoir


The Manoir has continued to keep the village on the map and the new orchard is well under way and will no doubt present an attractive vista once full grown and in bloom.

The Bulletin

David Undery has edited the Bulletin for most of the past year but is standing down although he will continue to contribute to the content - our thanks to David for all his hard work over the past 12 months. Jonathan Dudley’s role will now be extended to include editing as well as layout and production and our thanks to him for taking this on. Advertising revenue is holding up well and needs to be encouraged.

Pavilion

Refurbishing was completed and has served us well. More is planned and Andy will no doubt bring us up to date on that.
Recreation Ground Entrance
The new driveway is performing well and has made a welcome difference to both the access and the visual impact to the Rec Ground.
Footpaths
Footpaths have been well maintained, by and large. 
Thanks to Le Manoir for donating and to Charles Peers for installing the kissing-gate on the Little to Great Milton footpath at the corner of the A329 and Windmill Hill. 

Crime, Vandalism and Anti-social Behaviour


Some instances of ASB were reported last summer and autumn but this appears to have died down and the police are keeping a close eye on the area concerned. 
This led to the suggestion that a youth club be established and there has been some progress, with results hopefully before this summer. There have been a few instances of opportunistic crime but these remain the exception. 
Litter continues to be a problem and we encourage all walkers to continue their efforts in picking up litter during their perambulations. A successful litter-pick was carried out again last month, resulting in the collection of a number of large bags of rubbish and recycling. Thanks to all those who took part.
The Parish Plan

After much hard work from many quarters the Parish Plan was published and will hopefully serve its purpose over the coming months and years. 
A number of proposed actions have already been undertaken, including the very successful  Freecycle Live which we hope to see more of, with thanks to Clare BP and her team for making this happen. 
It should be noted that the Plan would not have materialised had it not been for the foresight and initiative of my predecessor, Ken Rogers, now languishing in splendid retirement in France!

My sincere thanks go to my fellow councillors, amongst whom there have been some changes during the year having bid farewell to Ian Bradley and welcomed on board Roz Hayman and Ian Burtenshaw. Many thanks to Ian Bradley for his efforts and contribution during his tenure; and good luck to the new councillors. We still have one vacancy and interested parties should form an orderly queue at the desk at the end of this meeting.
Thank you especially to our dedicated and highly efficient clerk, Jo, without whom we could not survive.

Lastly, thank you all for the support you have shown to me over the past year and I trust I can rely on this to continue for at least another 12 months before I am run out of town or my wife throws me out!

Stephen Harrod, Chair
16 April 2012
Observations on Great Milton Parish Council’s Accounts 2011-12
Accounts for the year ending 31st March 2012
Receipts

Income for the Parish Council in 2011-12 was £18,722.58. Receipts were slightly higher than anticipated (excluding the £5,000 of funds budgeted from grant-making trusts for possible village projects which were not pursued); due to the payment from Bentley Productions. This money has been earmarked for the Jubilee celebrations.
A little work is needed chasing rental income. VAT reimbursements were high due to the project improving the entrance way to the Recreation Ground and the increased rate of VAT. Sponsorship of the red phone box was not pursued and so this money has come from parish funds as per last year.

Payments 

Expenditure was £21,298.29, with around £3,000 having been earmarked from previous years’ reserves. Excluding the £5,000 funds for village projects which were not pursued, payments were approximately £500 lower than expected. The PC ended the year within its budgeted expenditure, with some overspend or underspend within individual budget lines.
Salary payments were higher than budgeted due to a move to cease paying the clerk in arrears. This is partially balanced by an unspent training allowance and lower expenses. External audit fees were greater than expected due to the release of the reserves held for the Pavilion refurbishment project taking the PC into the auditor’s higher expenditure bracket. Web site fees were reduced by a move to input planning details monthly rather than weekly.
Changes to the Bulletin payments were in part due to the clerk taking on the management of advertising and retaining this, as recommended in the guidance for local authority accounting. For next year the weekly hours of the clerk have been increased to allow for this. The apparent underspend in printing costs were due to the decision not to introduce a colour cover because sponsorship was not forthcoming and feedback about the current look of The Bulletin has been positive.
Grass cutting costs are difficult to predict and came in slightly over budget for the year. Allowances have been made in the budget for this season. Sundries also came in over budget due to the winter planning guidance from Highways leading to the purchase of a salt spreader and snow spade. Underspend in the budget and the contingency fund covered the unplanned expenditure of £600 on two grit bins for the village, also following the recommendations of the Highways team.

Reserves

Of the £12,609 in the bank, approximately £2,300 is earmarked, leaving the PC a general reserve of around £10,000 which is within the 3-12 months’ of average expenditure recommended to be held for emergencies and other unexpected events.

Joanna Botha

Parish Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer
16th April 2012

Great Milton Recreation Ground Management Committee
Annual Report for the year to 31st March 2012
1. The Recreation Ground, The Green, Great Milton, Oxfordshire, OX44 7NP is registered with the Charity Commissioners (No 304308) and constituted by a scheme dated 4th July 1979.

2.   The charity is administered by the Great Milton Recreation Ground Management Committee, which for 2011/12 comprised:

Chairman                  Mr Andrew Noble

Vice Chair                 Mrs Michele Block

Secretary                   not filled

Treasurer                   see below

Other members        Ms Clare Blakeway-Phillips, Mr Michael Robinson, Mr James 

                                    Cunningham, Mrs Emma Wragg, Dr Emily Johns, Mr Darren Brown, 

                                    Mr Paul Dennis and Mrs Rachel Forsyth

3.
The Custodian Trustees – Great Milton Parish Council

4.
Treasurer – Mrs Anne Pope

5.
Composition of the Committee

The maximum membership may be 3 elected members, 8 representative members and up to 4 co-opted members. The committee hold office until the following AGM.

6.
Elective members

There were no members elected at the last AGM.

7.
Co-opted members

Andrew Noble, Emma Wragg and Emily Johns were co-opted to the committee.

8.
Representative Members

The appointing body and number to be appointed were:

Body                                     Number                Representatives         

•
Parish Council

2         Mrs Michele Block & Mr Michael Robinson       

•
PCC


2         Ms Clare Blakeway-Phillips 

•
Youth Club

1         Not represented

•
Cricket Club

1         Mr Paul Dennis

•
Football Club

1         Mr Darren Brown

•
Governors of GM School
1         Mr James Cunningham  

•
Little Owls Nursery
1         Mrs Rachel Forsyth

9.
Objects

The object of the Charity is the provision and maintenance of facilities for the recreation and leisure time occupation for the residents of Great Milton parish. In particular, a playing field with ancillary facilities and a playground for young children.

10.
Discussion - uring the year all the facilities administered by the Charity were used extensively by a wide range of members of the community. The Pavilion continues to be home to Little Owls Nursery, the Cricket & Football Clubs, Junior Sports and other local Societies and for various social and fund raising events. It also serves as the venue for Parish Council meetings and as the village Polling Station. The Playing Field continues to be used extensively for various ad-hoc activities and also more formally by the Cricket and Football Clubs, Junior Sports, Football coaching and for diverse events such as the Church Fete, the School Sports Day and the Fireworks Party. 

During the year we finally completed the Pavilion revitalisation project and the reaction of everyone to the refurbished building has been very positive. To celebrate the official re-opening of the building we held a very successful opening ceremony which include the inaugural Great Milton Kwik Cricket competition which we hope will become an annual event.
 I am pleased to report that thanks to support from the Sheppard Trust we have been able to order a new mobile cricket cage which will be delivered in April and which we hope will encourage more involvement in cricket from the community. In addition we will be organising cricket coaching for young people during 2012 to try and ensure that the village cricket team flourishes in the future. 

Throughout the year we have continued our work to improve the environment of the Recreation Ground for the benefit of all, and we have done extensive remedial work in the Play Area to ensure that children using the facilities can do so safely.
The financing of the insurance and most of the grass cutting and grounds maintenance is provided by the Parish Council. The proceeds from the sale of the “garage strip” in 2003 continues to be invested according to the guidelines laid down by the Charity Commission and during the year we took active steps to maximise the income from this. I would also like to thank the Trustees of the Sheppard Trust for their continued support of our activities. 

11.
Financial Information

The Accounts for the Year ending 31st March 2012 shows that the Charity held cash reserves of £2,400 at the year end. 

12.
Connected Party Transactions

Trustees have received reimbursement of expenses incurred with third parties on production of receipts. 

13.
Future Developments

We acknowledge the comments about the Recreation Ground contained in the Village Plan and where appropriate these have been acted on. We would also like to receive suggestions from the community about ideas for other future projects.

 14. Conclusion

Finally, I would like to thank all the committee members for their efforts and to Anne Pope for her work as our Treasurer and Paul Wakefield for his diligent work as our Independent Examiner.  I would also like to express my gratitude to all those people who have given their time throughout the year to help maintain the Recreation Ground, Pavilion and Play Area for the benefit of the community and we would be delighted if more people in the village would offer their help towards the common good.

Andrew Noble
Chair
31st March 2012
The Sheppard Charitable Trust - Registered Charity 200991
Annual Report for the Year 2011
The Sheppard Charitable Trust Was established and is regulated by a scheme sealed by the Charity Commissioners on 15th October 1993 and is a direct successor of the Great Milton Men’s and Boy’s Institute. It derives its income from the investment of the net proceeds from the sale of the property bequested to it under the will of Miss Ellen Katherine Sheppard in 1906.  Under Clause 23 of the Scheme it is required to apply that income “for any charitable purpose for the general benefit of the inhabitants of the parish of Great Milton”.

The Trust is controlled and operated by seven Trustees appointed in accordance with Clauses 4 – 9 of the Scheme; these comprise an Ex –Officio Trustee (the Rector of Great Milton with Little Milton and Great Haseley), four nominated Trustees and two co-opted Trustees.  At the year end, the seven Trustees in office were:



Ex Officio

Rev Victor Story



Nominated

Miss Ann Price






Mr John Davis






Mr Anthony D’Anger






Mrs Sylvia Kirby



Co-Opted

Mrs Christine Donnelly






Mr Michael Ashworth

During the year, Trustees met three times and twelve grant applications were received.  Twelve were approved and all have been paid.  

The twelve grants approved totalled £14,090 and were paid to:

Grant No

174
Great Milton Senior Citizens




£1000

175
Great Milton Recreation Ground Committee


£1200

176
Great Milton Junior Sports





  £500

177
The Neighbours Club





£1600

178
Great Milton School





  £500

179
Great Milton Hard Surface Play Area



  £500

180
Great Milton Junior Sports





  £500

181
St Marys Great Milton PCC





£2690

182
Little Owls Nursery





£2400

183
Kent & Couling Charity





  £350

184
Great Milton Junior Sports





£1000

185
Great Milton School





£1850

Total







         £14,090

Total income for the year was £10,479.17.  Expenditure by way of grants was £14,090.After adding administration costs of £182.87 expenditure totalled £14,272.87.  This led to an excess of expenditure over income of £3793.70. When this figure was deducted from the balance of the Income Fund at the end of the previous year - £9977.74 - the balance in the fund £6184.04. There remained at 31st December 2011 an amount of £6184.04 available for disbursements in grants.

Any new or established organisations within the parish of Great Milton, whose purpose is for the benefit of the inhabitants, are welcome to apply to the Trust for a grant.

Jane Willis

March 2012
The Kent & Couling Charity

Annual Report for the year ended 31st March 2012
The Regular Annual Income of the Charity amounts to some £460.
The Trustees had wondered how they could give meaningful amounts to our recipients, and to this end we approached the Sheppard Trust to see if they could see their way clear to help. In the event we received a grant of £350 from the Trust. Just prior to making our annual distribution, an anonymous donor made funds available to us which were to be used specifically to help with fuel costs.
All of this meant that we could give to each of our recipients a voucher worth £50 to be spent through the village shop on whatever the recipient wished (excepting tobacco products), but in addition we were able to give a further £20 to help with winter fuel bills.
Last December we gave to 12 people in the parish. We tend to give to the single, widowed or retired, but not to those where a member of the household is in employment.
The Trustees of the Charity are always wishing to identify those in need so that we can consider how best we can help them, and we would welcome to hear of people who might welcome some support.

Victor Story

April 2012
Great Milton Hard Surface Play Area Joint User Committee

Annual report for the year ended 31st March 2012
Committee members:

School





Parish Council
Mike Block (Chairman) 



Susan Read

Nollag McGrath (Treasurer) 


Jon Devitt

Paul Isaacs                                                    

This has been a successful year, where membership has remained at a total of 60.  We were again able to offer subsidised coaching courses, with the generous support of The Sheppard Trust, for Great Milton children, both through the tennis club and for the school, a great help in attracting young members. 

Total funds as at 31 March 2012 stood at just over £14,500 and this money can only be spent on the upkeep of the court. After 20 years of use, the existing court has just been resurfaced at a cost of c£8,000, including new net equipment, and so total funds will shortly be reduced to c£6,500. The HSPA still has plans for a new enlarged hard surface area at Great Milton School in the future; however, the decision was taken to resurface the existing area as it was recognised that it may take several more years to raise the funds necessary for the development of a new area in the current financial climate.

Activities and events
The coaching has been as popular as ever this year, with 52 children and adults completing 12-week courses and free coaching for Great Milton School pupils. The coaching programme used two coaches again and the HSPA was able to offer coaching on both Wednesday afternoons and Friday afternoons and evenings, as demand from both adults and children is usually greater than the number of places available.
Two Sports Activity weeks for children (both members and non-members) were held in the summer. An average of 17 children per day enjoyed 10 days of sport run by our coach, Neil James, jointly sponsored by the HSPA and The Sheppard Trust.

During the year we had a number of friendly tennis matches (a variety of men’s doubles and mixed doubles) – against Horton-cum-Studley, Thame, North Oxford and Oxford University Press tennis clubs. 

Mike Block

Chair
31st March 2012
Allotment for Exercise and Recreation (Old Field) Charity number: 283269

Annual Report for the year to 31st March 2012
Niki Patrick

Chair

16th April 2012
County Councillor’s Annual Report (Chalgrove Division)
Great Milton Annual Parish Meeting 2012
The Chalgrove Division of Oxfordshire County Council covers the parishes of, Chalgrove, Cuddesdon and Denton, Garsington, Great Haseley, Great Milton, Little Milton, Marsh & Toot Baldon, Tiddington with Albury, Waterperry, and Waterstock.

Committees
During the last 12 months I have served on the following committees:

Growth & Infrastructure Scrutiny Committee (mostly dealing with environmental, Transport & economic Issues).

Cotswolds & Malverns Transport Partnership.

Oxfordshire County Council South Africa Link Group.

Oxfordshire Youth Advisory Group.

Rural Children’s Centres Steering Committees for the Chalgrove/Watlington and Great Milton/Wheatley centres.

I also from time to time substitute for colleagues on other committees.

I am also a member of the Shadow Cabinet with the portfolio of Transport Implementation Issues.

I am also a member of the Culham JET site’s Local liaison Committee.

General Situation
As last year virtually the whole year has been dominated by the national economic climate and the cuts which have been made in Central Government Grants to Local Authorities.  With Education being ring fenced from cuts this has resulted in Oxfordshire County Council now coming to the end of the second year of a four year program of reducing its non-education budget of £420 Million by £119 Million i.e. 28%.

The Budget

This year’s as per last year’s budget showed a County Council Tax increase of 0.00%  There was again a Government incentive of an extra 2.5% grant for Councils who set a zero Council Tax increase.

Highway & Pavement Maintenance

The Government allocated more money in the form of a specific grant for highway maintenance which has improved the situation, but we still have a backlog of pressing repairs to be done.  I get more complaints about highway maintenance than everything else put together.

Education

Education attainment levels in Oxfordshire are still giving rise to great concern as we continue to lag behind similar demography counties in our performance levels.  Improving the situation is proving to be a frustratingly slow process.

Children’s Centre for Great Milton

Whilst not having a permanent site the County Council has been operating a children’s centre at various Village Hall locations in this area and are continuing to do so.  However work is now complete in converting the youth centre in Wheatley into a multi-purpose youth centre and children’s centre so that should improve things in the near future.  The rural children’s centres are proving to be very popular amongst parents where they are able to access services and information which their counterparts in urban areas have enjoyed for many years.

Bus Services

I am pleased to report that Great Milton continues to have an hourly bus service to Oxford.  The other great news is that South Oxfordshire now at long last has a “Dial-a-Ride” service for mobility impaired and frail people.  The responsibility for the National Bus Pass scheme for people over sixty years of age has passed from the district councils, in our case SODC to OCC.

Future Temporary Closure of A329 at Milton Common

You will recall that we have had concerns about the putting off of maintenance of the bridge on the A329 over the M40 which we were told by the Highways Agency needed doing.  I have sought assurances from them that the bridge is safe.  The following is there response:

“Under the Terms of the core requirements of the motorway contract we are required to maintain the safety of the users of the Project Facilities, to this end all M40 structures are subject to regular inspections to defined timescales. Through these inspections we can ascertain any safety issues and the maintenance needs of each specific structure. Having undertaken inspections to these structures we can categorically state that we can assure the safety of any users of the structure.  Following the public consultation some time ago we determined to undertake a review of our proposed strategy for the repairs, in part this was due to the public concerns around the closures of the structures and disruption to local traffic during our proposed Works.  Having undertaken this review of the strategy for the works against the maintenance needs, we formulated a revised plan of action. Our review proposed actions in both short (1 year) and medium (2 – 5 years) timescales. The short term works have been carried out where we have undertaken works to replace joints and ensure that drainage systems are functional, and are developing programmes for more major works which will be undertaken in 2 -3 years’ time.”

Speed Cameras

The cameras continue to operate in Oxfordshire with the Police funding them and not the County Council.  During the period when they were switched off by OCC accidents in Oxfordshire went up.  I am waiting with interest the figures for the first full year in which they have been switched back on.

Youth Service

The Youth Service still provides a “Chill Out” source of grants for young peoples’ activities.  These grants are for capital or revenue items.  Funds which have to be bid for total £100k and grants on a matched funding basis are up to £5k.   The Youth Service was a victim of the cuts and no youth officer support will be given to most youth facilities in the future.  Support through the Youth offending Team will continue based on a newly created hub in Didcot.  I really feel that rural areas have been treated badly in this exercise. This is a very retrograde step in my opinion and will only cause extra problems for Social Services and the Police in the future.  However the voluntary sector in the form of OAYP has been successful in gaining a lottery fund grant with the objective of setting up 21 new youth clubs in Oxfordshire.  They have a long standing good record of assisting parish councils in this field.

Libraries

I reported last year about the potential demise of the library service in the cuts.  However I am very pleased that your two closest libraries in Thame and Wheatley will remain open.  Thame will be fully staffed by OCC officers and Wheatley will be staffed by a combination of OCC officers and volunteers.

County Councillor’s Localities Budget

I confirm that I have allocated money from my localities budget to provide measures to prevent parking on the verge on the opposite side of the road to the van sales company on the Thame side of the Motorway.

Finally may I thank you for the positive way in which we have worked together during the last year and I am looking forward to working with you in the forthcoming year.

David Turner, Oxfordshire County Councillor, (Chalgrove Division)
April 16th 2012
